## US ENERGY POLICY AND THE FORMER SOVIET UNION:

# PARALLEL TRACKS

## **Peter Rutland**

[Forthcoming in Jeronim Perovic, Robert Orttung, Andreas Wenger (eds.), *Dealing with an Assertive Russia: Power, Perceptions, and the Role of Energy.*]

## INTRODUCTION

Energy security has been a central concern of US foreign policy at least since the oil crisis of 1973. However, despite the fact that Russia is the world's leading source of natural gas and second only to Saudi Arabia in oil production, the US has viewed Russian energy mainly through the prism of larger strategic considerations, such as competition for influence in the Caspian region, or a Russian threat to the independence of Ukraine. Plans to develop direct energy relations between the US and Russia have been slow to come to fruition, and only a handful of projects involving US companies inside Russia have got off the ground.

Over the past 20 years US-Russian relations have seesawed between giddy cooperation and thinly-disguised hostility. This makes it hard to predict the future path that relations between the two countries might take in the near or long term. The mutual fear of the Cold War was replaced by a period of partnership and cooperation, roughly from 1988 to 1999. Hopes for partnership were revived after the 9/11 attacks united the two countries in the war on terror, but this interlude was followed by a relapse into suspicion and disdain after 2003. It would be a mistake to exaggerate the degree of strategic partnership in the 1990s – but it would be equally unwise to underestimate the scope for cooperation in areas of common interest in the future.

In all of these various phases in US-Russia relations, energy has only played a secondary role. This is rather surprising, given the increasingly important place of hydrocarbons in Russian economic development, and the equally prominent role of energy in the US economy and in US foreign policy. But military and diplomatic factors have always taken priority in the relations between Washington and Moscow. Energy has become more visible as a topic of mutual concern in recent years – though its role has been that of a promise unfulfilled, or even a security threat, rather than a concrete partnership. Correspondingly, Russia has barely impacted the general course of US energy policy over recent decades.

The first section of this chapter provides an overview of US-Russian relations, focusing on the place of Russia in US trade and energy in particular. The second part addresses some of the major challenges facing these relations. These relations notably suffer from a Cold War hangover as they are still largely based on strategic thinking and zero-sum consideration rather than mutual economic interests. In fact, when it comes to energy, the two sides have clashed most notably in the Caspian region, where both have struggled for influence. The two sides have also very different views on the functioning of the energy market with Russia showing increasing reluctance to allow access of US companies in upstream projects. The third part then offers some prospects for the future and argues, in the concluding section, that the scope for the partnership are limited, since Russian and US perceptions of their respective national interests are pulling in different directions.

## **OVERVIEW**

This section puts Russian energy in the context of overall US trade and broader US energy policy. After a short historical account of US-Russia relations, the section discusses the various aspects of Russian energy which became relevant to the US and US energy companies after 1991. It also provides an overview on overall trade relations in order to explain the relatively modest place occupied by Russia in the overall foreign economic policy of the US.

# Dealing with a new partner

During the Cold War, US diplomacy towards the Soviet Union and US energy policy ran on parallel tracks, with relatively little overlap between the two. Washington's relationship with Moscow was focused on preventing nuclear war and containing the arms race, while also striving to limit Soviet expansionism in the Third World. These strategic concerns crowded out any substantial American interest in the USSR as an energy supplier. The Soviet Union had been exporting oil and gas to Europe since the late 1950s, forging ties with companies such as Italy's ENI that are still relevant today. The US strongly disapproved of these relationships on strategic grounds, trying for example to block the construction of the Urengoi-Uzhgorod natural gas export pipeline in the early 1980s. <sup>2</sup>

The 1973 and 1979 oil price surges filled the coffers of the Soviet state, but unrest in East Europe and the foolhardy invasion of Afghanistan increased the burdens of empire to breaking point. The global oil price fell sharply after 1985, triggered by a Saudi decision to preserve its market share by doubling production.<sup>3</sup> The price slump cost the Soviet budget about \$7 billion a year in lost revenue, increasing the sense of urgency behind Mikhail Gorbachev's desperate attempts at reform – efforts which actually brought about the system's collapse.<sup>4</sup>

After the break-up of the Soviet Union, the US national security interest lay in addressing urgent security concerns: downsizing of the Soviet nuclear arsenal and ending regional conflicts, such as the wars in the former Yugoslavia. Russia and the US did have one important common interest in the post-Soviet states – forestalling the emergence of new nuclear powers, and preventing the spread of nuclear weapons and know-how. Hence in 1993-94 they were able to cooperate very effectively in persuading Kazakhstan to give up its nuclear weapons, and spirited away the nuclear-weapon materials.

The US was initially optimistic that what President Bill Clinton called a "market democracy" would take root in Russia. If Russia became a "normal" country, then its energy resources could become fully integrated into the global market. However, in the meantime the chaos of transition and the battle to privatize oil industry assets caused Russian oil output to fall by nearly half, from 11.4 million barrels per day (mbd) in 1987 to 6.1 mbd in 1997.<sup>5</sup> Talbott was President Clinton's point man for relations with Russia as deputy secretary of state from 1993 to 2000. It is striking that oil and gas are not directly mentioned at all in Talbott's 478-page memoir. <sup>6</sup> Talbott's focus was crisis management: shoring up Yeltsin's authority, arranging IMF bailouts, dealing with loose nukes in Ukraine, and handling the humanitarian crises in Bosnia and Kosovo. The main energy connection was nuclear power – with the US committing to an ambitious and costly plan to buy and process Russian plutonium. The Gore-Chernomyrdin commission was tasked with developing economic cooperation – including energy – though their focus seems to have been on strategic issues such as space launches and Russian arms sales to Iran. More important for economic relations was the team of Larry Summers and David Lipton at the US Treasury. They concentrated on macroeconomic stabilization, managing Russia's foreign debt, and the conditionality of IMF loans. Energy rarely featured in their deliberations, apart from periodic fruitless efforts to persuade Moscow to liberalize domestic gas and electricity prices as part of the transition to a market economy. (Domestic oil prices were mostly freed by 1995, and moved up to near world levels.)

# Russia as an energy source

The 1990s produced few concrete results for US energy interests in Russia. The privatization program mostly excluded foreign buyers from the energy sector, and Russia took in only \$3.7 billion foreign direct investment in the course of the decade. The first energy project involving a foreign partner to come on-stream, in 1994, was Conoco's Polar Lights joint venture in the northern Timan-Pechora field. (That proved to be only marginally profitable because of the ever-changing tax regime. By the end of the 1990s joint ventures were still only accounting for about 5 percent of Russian oil output. US companies did acquire stock in some of the newly-privatized Russian firms, but this rarely led to more active cooperation. ARCO purchased 8 percent of LUKoil stock in the early 1990s, but this did not lead to the joint projects that ARCO had hoped for.

The first big direct investment in Russian energy came when British Petroleum paid \$484 million for a 10 percent stake in Sidanco in 1997. But within a year the venture was bankrupt due to the loss of a key subsidiary to rival Tyumen Oil. After BP took over Amoco, it quietly dropped Amoco's Priobskoe joint project with Yukos in March 1999. A persistent BP returned to the Russian market in 2003, paying \$7.7 billion to form a 50/50 joint venture with Tyumen Oil (now renamed TNK). In September 2004 ConocoPhillips bought the last remaining Russian government block of shares in LUKoil, paying \$2 billion for 7.5 percent of LUKoil's stock. They subsequently increased their holdings to an agreed limit of 20 percent, gaining a seat on LUKoil's board. Conoco is working with LUKoil in the Timan-Pechora basin, helping to develop the Varandei oil terminal on the Barents Sea. They also pledged to support LUKoil's efforts to regain access to Iraqi oil fields, such as the West Qurna field, the rights to which it lost after the US invasion.

Three production sharing agreements (PSAs) were signed in 1993-94: two projects on the island of Sakhalin, led by Royal Dutch Shell and ExxonMobil, and the Kharyaga project in the Arctic, led by France's Total. PSAs exempt foreign investors from most tax liabilities until they recoup their investment costs. They are often seen by politicians, in Russia and elsewhere, as unfair deals that favor international corporations at the expense of weak states. Their advocates argue that PSAs may be the only way to get companies to invest in marginal fields and in countries where the risk of expropriation is high. The State Duma passed a law regulating PSAs in December 1995, but parliamentary opposition prevented any new projects from actually being authorized under the law. In January 2004 the Commission on PSAs cancelled a 1993 tender for the Sakhalin-3 bloc of oil and gas fields granted to Exxon, Mobil and Texaco. Disputes delayed completion of the three initial PSAs, which did come on stream in the early 2000s. Still, the Russian side complained that although \$18 billion had been invested in the three projects by 2006 they had generated only \$407 million revenue for the federal budget. 12

By the 2000s Russia had emerged as the world's second largest oil exporter, accounting for nearly 10 percent of global exports. But more than half of the world's oil reserves are still located in countries adjacent to the Persian Gulf. Russia's proven and probable oil reserves are nearly all located in remote regions of Siberia or north of the Arctic Circle, and it will be very costly to bring them to market. Russia has no spare capacity in either production or transportation to market, so it cannot hope to play the role of a swing producer, affecting the global price, now or in the foreseeable future. That role will continue to be played by Saudi Arabia for the foreseeable future. On the other hand, global discovery and development costs tripled between 1999 and 2006, to nearly \$15 a barrel, so if this trend is sustained in the future it will be more likely that Russia's expensive reserves will be brought into production. <sup>13</sup>

In the 1990s Russia's newly-privatized oil companies started looking for investment opportunities in Western markets to capture more of the downstream profits from refining and retailing. The United States market was also in their sights, since it accounts for one quarter of the world's gasoline consumption. A breakthrough came in 2000, when LUKoil bought Getty

Petroleum with its 1,300 gas stations in the US north-east. <sup>14</sup> It started re-branding some of them as LUKoil outlets in 2003. Led by LUKoil and Yukos, Russia started serious exports of oil to the US in 1999, averaging some 100,000 b/d (crude plus refined combined). <sup>15</sup> Deliveries increased to roughly 300,000 b/d in 2003 – though with strong fluctuations, peaking at 550,000 b/d in July 2003. In 2006 Russia exported an average of 100,000 b/d of crude and 223,000 b/d of refined oil to the US, rising to 120,000 and 420,000 in 2007. Still, that only accounted for 2 percent of US imports and less than 4 percent of refined imports, making Russia the 14<sup>th</sup> largest source of US crude imports and 7<sup>th</sup> in refined product imports. <sup>16</sup>

Russia is the world's leading natural gas producer. <sup>17</sup> Sooner or later, this should lead to closer economic cooperation with the United States. To date, Gazprom has only exported through pipelines to Europe, and has not operated any facilities to produce liquefied natural gas (LNG) that can be shipped in tankers to global markets. LNG sales accounted for 24 percent of the global gas market in 2006 and are expected to double by 2020. 18 The US, starting from nearly zero, is projected to become the second largest importer of LNG (after Japan) world by 2010 and the biggest in 2015. 19 Gazprom is keen to break into these lucrative new markets, but massive investments are needed. It is building two LNG facilities on Sakhalin, each with capacity of 4.8 million tons per year, which are expected to come on stream in 2008. However, in February 2008 Gazprom announced it was dropping plans to build a \$3.5 billion LNG plant in the Baltic, given the priority of completing the Nord Stream undersea pipeline to Germany. <sup>20</sup> That decision may cause PetroCanada to cancel its plan to build a new \$1 billion re-gasification plant at Gros Cacouna, Quebec, since that was expecting to be supplied with Russian LNG. Pending construction of its own LNG facilities, Gazprom Marketing began selling into the US LNG it purchased from other countries. Gazprom made its first LNG delivery to the US in September 2005, in cooperation with British Gas, and made another shipment to Maryland in September 2006 of gas it had bought from BP's plant in Trinidad.<sup>21</sup>

US companies were disappointed to find themselves shut out of development plans for Gazprom's giant Shtokman Arctic off-shore field. The original short-list of five possible foreign partners issued in 2006 included ConocoPhillips and Chevron. After repeated delays, in July 2007 Gazprom announced that it had selected France's Total as a partner, giving them a 25 percent stake, and in October 2007 another 24 percent stake was awarded to Norway's StatoilHydro.

#### **US-Russian trade and investment**

The gradual and limited evolution of US involvement in Russia's energy sector reflects the general pattern of US-Russian trade and investment. According to Russian figures, the post-2000 Russian economic boom was accompanied by a doubling of Russian exports to the US, from \$4.6 billion in 2001 to \$8.9 billion in 2006. But as a proportion of total Russian exports outside the CIS the US share fell from 4.9 percent to 3.0 percent. (Table 1a) Russian imports from the US also doubled during that period, from \$3.3 billion to \$6.4 billion, while declining as a share of total imports from 10.6 percent to 4.6 percent. In 2006 the US ranked ninth as a destination for Russian exports and fourth as source of imports (again, not counting CIS trade, which would push the US rank even lower). The falling US share of Russia's total trade means that at a macro level Europe remains the most important player in Russian trade policy.

According to the US International Trade Commission Russia was the 25<sup>th</sup> largest trade partner for the US in 2006, taking 0.4 percent of US exports and providing 1.1 percent of US imports. (Table 1b) That means the Russia trade is even less significant at a macro level for the US than is US trade for Russia. But the absolute rise in trade is encouraging, and it means that increasing numbers of Russia and American companies are engaged in and profiting from the relationship. Fuel accounted for 48 percent of the US imports from Russia, followed by steel (11 percent) and aluminum (10 percent). US exports were led by nuclear machinery (29 percent), meat

(15 percent), and vehicles (14 percent). Russia is the fifth largest export market for US-made oil and gas field equipment. In 2002, US exports of oil and gas field machinery to Russia totaled \$328 million.<sup>22</sup>

Foreign direct investment (FDI) has loomed large in the economic revival of many transition economies, from oil-rich Azerbaijan to the manufacturing giant of China. But post-Soviet Russia generally kept foreign investors at arm's length, despite its need for new capital to rebuild its obsolete industrial base. Total accumulated FDI as of June 2007 was \$179 billion – less than 10 percent of GDP, compared to more than 60 percent for Kazakhstan and 85 percent for Azerbaijan. One peculiarity of FDI in Russia is that a very large proportion of the money appears to be Russian export earnings recycled through offshore bank accounts, since Cyprus accounts for \$37 billion and Luxembourg \$29 billion of the incoming FDI. The US was in sixth place, the source of \$7,419 billion of investments in Russia – 3 percent of the total stock. The pace of foreign investment has accelerated in recent years, hitting \$29 billion in 2004 and \$27 billion in 2005. US firms invested \$1.6 billion in the first 9 months of 2004 and \$1.2 billion in the same period of 2005.

UNCTAD data has the US as the top investor in Russia in 2002 (the most recent year for UNCTAD data), accounting for 22 percent of FDI stock, followed by Cyprus (19 percent) and Holland (12 percent). The sectoral breakdown was food (\$3.1 billion), petroleum \$2.4 billion, telecommunications \$2.8 billion, transport and retailing (each \$1.6 billion). By 1999 two of the top ten foreign subsidiaries by sales were US companies: Nevamash, a joint venture of Caterpillar and Kirovskii Zavod in St. Petersburg, founded in 1994 (65 percent owned by Caterpillar) and the Svetogorsk paper mill, bought by International Paper in 1998. Conoco ranked 22<sup>nd</sup>, just behind Coca Cola. GM and Ford opened car assembly plants in Russia in 2002.

The largest single US investment in Russia is Chevron's 935-mile, \$1 billion pipeline, built to carry crude oil from Kazakhstan to the Russian Black Sea port of Novorossiisk. In 1993 Texaco (now Chevron) entered Kazakhstan to develop the giant Tengiz field in which they held a 50 percent stake, along with ExxonMobil (25 percent), Kazakhoil (20 percent) and Russia's LUKarco (5 percent). Chevron and LUKoil formed the Caspian Pipeline Consortium (CPC) to build a new export pipeline, with an initial capacity of 600,000 barrels per day. Construction began in 1999, and the first oil was loaded in October 2001.

A bilateral investment treaty between the US and Russia was signed in 1992 and approved by the Senate that same year, but is still not ratified by Russia. In 2005, the Overseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC) provided \$119 million in guarantees and insurance for 29 projects, compared to \$99 million for 22 projects in FY 2004. President Clinton's International Clean Energy Initiative included efforts to promote US involvement in upgrading district heating systems, working through the joint Russian-American Center for Energy Efficiency in Moscow, founded in 1992.<sup>26</sup>

#### **CHALLENGES**

What are the major challenges facing US-Russian energy relations? The key question is whether US energy policy will continue to be heavily influenced by military-strategic considerations, under the general rubric of "energy security." This approach has prevented the US from engaging with Russia on a more constructive basis on concrete economic and business considerations. Instead of strengthening the energy relationship with Russia, the US has looked for ways to contain the country's influence, especially in the energy-rich Caspian region. There were brief periods of rapprochement in the early Yeltsin years and after 9/11, but otherwise, negative perceptions based on stereotypes from the Cold War have prevailed and form a major obstacle for the US to foster the partnership with Russia. Russia also must shoulder its burden of the blame for the sorry state of the relationship, since domestic political considerations have repeatedly thwarted efforts to promote international business cooperation.

# Shifting the trajectory of US energy policy

For the past century oil has been a key element driving the US economy, shaping US society, and propelling the US to superpower status. Japan's search for oil and the US embargo on oil sales to Japan were crucial factors triggering the Pacific War, from which the US emerged as the dominant world power. The US itself began to import oil in the late 1940s, and securing a steady supply of oil for the world market became a key goal of US foreign policy. US domestic oil production peaked in 1972, and the share of imports in US oil consumption climbed from 34 percent in 1973 to 60 percent in 2007. Oil was viewed not just as a commodity, but as a component of national security, with uninterrupted supply seen as vital to US national interests. Given that the US alone accounts for one quarter of global demand, for the past half century US strategy has aimed at maintaining the *global* supply of oil. In contrast, for Europeans energy security is more narrowly focused on diversity of supply, given that they get 75 percent of their natural gas and 25 percent of their oil from Russia.

US energy policy has been built around the principle of maximizing supply to ensure cheap gasoline, preferably from a diversity of sources to insure against supply disruptions. The global price shocks of 1973, 1979 and 1990 rattled but did not topple this laissez-faire approach. The economic boom of the 1990s drove up commodity prices, with oil rising from \$17 to \$70 a barrel between 1997 and 2007. US dependence on imported oil became increasingly costly – to the tune of \$450 billion a year. World demand for oil is projected to rise by 47 percent by 2030, driven by the opening of huge new markets in China and India, so there is no relief in sight in the future. Adding to the US woes is the fact that since the 1970s there has been a shift of control over reserves from international oil companies to sovereign states. By 2006 only 30 percent of OPEC production was in the hands of the oil majors, and 13 of the top 15 firms in the world league table of proven oil and gas reserves were state-owned, national oil companies.

In February 1991, President George H.W. Bush announced a new National Energy Strategy that tried to stimulate domestic energy production, but his initiatives were largely blocked by the Democrat-controlled Congress. <sup>31</sup> "No major new energy or tax policies to move the United States away from oil dependency were implemented during President Clinton's terms of office. Rather, his administration continued policies and incentives that were, for the most part, favorable to the oil and gas industries." Despite mounting evidence of global climate change, the US did not join the 1997 Kyoto Protocol.

There are two distinct approaches to understanding the stubborn continuity of US energy policy in the face of mounting global challenges. The critical school, exemplified by Michael Klare's book *Blood and Oil*, argues that since the 1930s US policy has been predicated on military action to ensure the flow of cheap oil. <sup>33</sup> The 1980 Carter Doctrine pledged military commitment to ensure the continuity of oil supplies. <sup>34</sup> The fall of the Soviet Union made it easier for the US to use its military force – hence the first and second Iraq wars, which were at least in part aimed at securing the vast depositary of oil in and around the Gulf. <sup>35</sup> Klare's approach is dismissed by the mainstream of US policy-makers, but it is taken seriously in Moscow and elsewhere around the world. For example, in a January 2008 speech retired General Makhmut Gareev, the president of the Academy of Military Sciences, said: "With the growth of the dependence of its economy on access to world markets and natural deposits, the military-force component of US policy will be systematically intensifying, including toward Russia." <sup>36</sup>

Since 2000 US energy strategy has continued to follow familiar principles: diversification of sources; moderate efforts to reduce consumption; and political interventions to build stability in Middle East and Africa. The mainstream US approach, which can be found in the authoritative collection on *Energy and Security* edited by Jan Kalicki and David Goldwyn, is to assume that business as usual can persist for the foreseeable future. For example Adam Sieminski's chapter on world energy futures, written in 2005, assumes that price will drift down to the level of \$35 a barrel – which was the average price over the past 30 years. Security 1000 and 1000 are supported by 1000 are suppor

US strategy is driven in large part by the simple geo-economics of oil. More than half of the proven oil reserves are located in the Gulf. Those fields have low extraction costs, and the Saudis alone have sufficient excess capacity to serve as a stabilizing force on the global market, if they choose to play that role. However, Saudi spare capacity has halved over the past decade, from 3-4 mbd to 1-1.5 mbd, while the Middle East's share of global output has fallen from 40 percent in 1974 to less than 30 percent today. <sup>39</sup>

The inertia of US policy in the face of these global changes is somewhat puzzling. Why is it that no new auto emissions targets have been introduced since 1986, and gas taxes are still one quarter of European levels? The monthly petroleum-related trade deficit went from \$6 billion in January 2002 to \$26 billion in June 2006, and in 2007 oil accounted for about one third of the US \$450 billion annual trade deficit. The market has not forced adjustments in the US economy to correct this imbalance: the volume of imports has not decreased as price increased. Energy demand is inelastic, at least in the short run. Half of US oil consumption is for transportation, where machinery has a 10-15 year lifespan.

One additional factor contributing to the inertia of US energy policy is the fact that the countries with trade surpluses – not just the Saudis, but also China and Russia – prefer to save rather than buy goods. The recycling of petro super-profits has led to a surge of cheap capital that has made it easy for the US to fund its external and budgetary deficits (and its wars) through borrowing. In the long run, if high oil prices persist we can expect investment to shift to less energy-intensive machinery. But in the short term, profits from oil go to elites and corporations with a vested interest in postponing policies to develop sustainable alternatives. 41

In 2001 President Bush set up a controversial task force led by Vice President Dick Cheney, alleged packed with oil and coal lobbyists, and whose membership the VP refused to diverge. <sup>42</sup> Despite the conspiracy theory machinations, the Cheney group produced an anodyne public report that reiterated long-standing policy principles of maximizing production, diversification of sources, and moderate promotion of conservation and renewable energy (including subsidized ethanol, a favorite of the farm lobby). <sup>43</sup> Russia only merited five paragraphs in the 170-page document. It was four years before the new national strategy was passed into law, in the form of the 2005 Energy Policy Act. Along the way the White House was forced to drop some of the provisions of its draft bill, including indemnity for MTBE producers from pollution lawsuits; permission for drilling in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge; and increased vehicle efficiency standards. (The first two were opposed by liberal groups, and the latter by conservatives.)

In sum, the particularities of US domestic policy towards energy, which have very deep roots in America's political economy, have not been conducive to the emergence of a more fruitful relationship with Russia despite its role as a major energy exporter and the corresponding potential for mutually beneficial economic cooperation.

# Getting beyond the Great Game: US-Russian rivalry in the Newly Independent States

While US companies encountered obstacles and delays in seeking involvement in energy projects inside Russia, they were generally welcomed as partners for the exploitation of oil and gas fields in Azerbaijan and Kazakhstan. The US had a strong strategic interest in bolstering the viability and legitimacy of the newly-independent states in Central Asia and the Caucasus. Oil-driven economic development would strengthen those regimes and help them secure their independence in the face of a possible resurgence of Russian influence. At the same time, developing a new export route for oil and gas across the Caucasus that by-passed Russian territory would be a way to reduce Western, especially European, dependence on Russia as an energy source. In addition, US corporations believed that the newly-minted governments of Azerbaijan and Kazakhstan would be more malleable than that of Russia, and perhaps offered better prospects for stable long-term partnership.

In September 1994 BP signed "the contract of the century" with the State Oil Company of Azerbaijan, and became the lead investor in the Azerbaijan International Oil Consortium (AIOC) developing the Azeri-Chirag-Guneshli offshore fields. Production started in 1997, though the oil reserves proved below expectations and may peak as early as 2012. 44 BP operations in Azerbaijan became closely entwined with the rule of President Heydar Aliev, who had returned to power through a coup in June 1993. 45 A complicating factor for the US government was that the strong Armenian-American lobby persuaded Congress to enact Section 907 of the Freedom Support Act, effective January 1993, which barred direct US aid to the Azerbaijani government so long as it maintains a blockade and state of war with Armenia. In addition to Chevron's involvement in Kazakhstan's Tengiz field, in 1997 the company signed a joint venture with LUKoil to develop Kazakhstan's Karachaganak gas field.

The main challenge was building a pipeline to bring Caspian oil to Western markets without crossing Russia. The US government put considerable effort into promoting the project. After several years of negotiation, in 2002 work started on a pipeline to carry the oil from Baku via Tbilisi to Ceyhan, a port on Turkey's Mediterranean coast. The BTC line became operational in 2006, with a capacity of 1 million barrels per day. The \$3.9 billion project received loans from the World Bank and European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. The consortium that built the pipeline is led by BP (with a 30 percent stake) and includes the State Oil Company of Azerbaijan (25 percent), Chevron (8.9 percent), Statoil (8.7 percent) and half-a-dozen others. ExxonMobil declined to participate in BTC, considering it too risky and expensive. <sup>46</sup> The US government delayed approving Overseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC) insurance for the pipeline, insisting that the project must be commercially viable in order to receive government assistance. <sup>47</sup> In 2003 OPIC did provide \$142 million of financial support, but later criticized BP for failing to report corrosion problems with the pipeline, that were revealed by environmentalists to the London *Sunday Times* in 2004. <sup>48</sup>

US interest in developing Caspian basin hydrocarbons was driven primarily by strategic concerns – the desire to build local state capacity and forge new pro-Western allies in the region, and to isolate Iran and Russia – rather than by a wish to increase the flow of oil to world markets, though these strategic and energy benefits were seen as developing in tandem. Despite US protestations that their involvement in the region was not aimed against Russia, Moscow tended to see the rivalry for Caspian oil and gas as a zero-sum game in which US advances would come at Russian expense. So the completion of the BTC probably hardened Russian resolve to continue its support for Armenia and separatist regions in Georgia, in a bid to block US strategic projection into the region.

The stakes increased with the realization in the early 2000s that there was insufficient oil in the Azerbaijani sector of the Caspian to fill BTC. This meant that oil and gas supplies would have to be brought from the rich fields of Kazakhstan and Turkmenistan. Russia vigorously opposed such proposals, citing the lack of agreement over the legal status of the Caspian Sea to challenge plans to build pipelines across the seabed. At the same time Moscow wooed Turkmenistan by offering higher prices for long-term gas delivery contracts, closing the gap between the price offered to Ashgabat and the price being paid by the Europeans. <sup>49</sup> The Turkmen price will increase from \$40 per 1,000 cubic meters to \$150 by the end of 2008, while European customers were already paying over \$300.

NATO's decision to enlarge into Central Europe in 1997 was accompanied by an eastward expansion of the activities of the Partnership for Peace organization, with the first joint exercises in Uzbekistan in 1998. The leaders of Georgia and Azerbaijan welcomed the prospect of NATO projecting influence into their region, and looked to Western help to regain control over breakaway regions that had established de facto independence with Russian military support. Meanwhile in Central Asia, guerrilla incursions into Uzbekistan and Kyrgyzstan in 1999-2001 threatened the stability of those regimes, and stimulated Russia into a more proactive security role in the region. China has also become involved, through what became the Shanghai Cooperation Organization,

and through the construction of a pipeline to carry oil imports east across Kazakhstan. <sup>50</sup> China's active policy of involvement in Central Asia was not welcomed by the US, but nor was it resisted through any concrete actions or statements from Washington.

US policy has been contradictory. The US wants to limit Russian influence in the newly-independent states, while at the same time trying to maintain a working relationship with Moscow by insisting that US policy in the region is not directed against Russia. Russian policy has been more consistent, and over time they have persuaded Kazakhstan and Turkmenistan to continue shipping oil and gas across Russia, in part by using the legal ambiguity of the Caspian Sea to block trans-Caspian pipeline plans. It has invested in expensive new gas export pipelines across the Baltic and Black seas to reduce its own dependency on transit countries. Domestically, the Kremlin has effectively renationalized the oil sector and one after another has been forcing foreign partners to give up their majority control over joint ventures on Russian territory. The US has not been able to stop these developments, and has often been reduced to carping from the sidelines.

# Hopes of a new partnership

With the departure of Presidents Clinton and Yeltsin and Clinton in 2000-01, there were hopes that the two new leaders, Vladimir Putin and George W. Bush, could forge a new relationship. Initial conditions were not promising. The August 1998 financial crisis shattered any illusions that Russia had completed the transition to stable "market democracy." The angry Russian reaction to NATO's war in Kosovo in 1999, followed later that year by Yeltsin's nomination of 17-year KGB veteran Vladimir Putin as his replacement, and the outbreak of the second Chechen war, made Russia an even less attractive partner for the US.

However, President Putin espoused his commitment to market institutions and integration with the West. In June 2001 at his first summit with Putin in Slovenia, President Bush famously "looked the man in his eye" and "was able to get a sense of his soul."

Then came 9/11, and Putin's prompt offer of support for the United States. Putin seized the opportunity to align his interests with the US and fold the invasion of Chechnya into the global war on terror. US-Russia relations were back on track, and it looked as if a strategic partnership based on the solid ground of mutual national security interests might still be a realistic goal. At the same time, the fact that 15 of the 19 September 11<sup>th</sup> hijackers were Saudis raised severe doubts about the reliability of Saudi Arabia, the lynchpin of US energy strategy. Perhaps Russia, the world's no. 2 oil exporter, could be used to break the OPEC stranglehold on the global oil market. <sup>51</sup>

US business interests were also bullish because finally, in 1999, the Russian economy started rapidly growing, spurred by a 75% depreciation of the ruble and a rebound in the world oil price. By 2000 70% of Russian oil production was in the hands of private companies, whose owners were aggressively modernizing their operations: hiring Western managers, introducing international accounting standards, and seeking foreign share listings and asset acquisitions. Russian oil output started to climb, accounting for 48% of the increase in world oil supply between 1998 and 2004. Several of the Russian oil majors were actively looking for partnerships with Western companies. The merger of TNK with BP went through in September 2003, and Mikhail Khodorkovsky's Yukos, the largest Russian oil company, seemed to be preparing for a similar sale. Yukos was moving to break the monopoly of state-owned Transneft and build privately-owned export pipelines to Daqing in China and (in cooperation with other companies) to Murmansk on the Arctic Sea. It was argued that the rise of oil oligarchs was creating a new, pro-Western elite who could take control once Putin, a transitional post-Yeltsin figure, had stepped down. Khodorkovsky himself actively promoted such a scenario, investing heavily in Duma deputies (and Washington think-tanks) and hinting that he might challenge Putin for the presidency in 2004.

In this new spirit of cooperation, a joint US-Russian Energy Working Group met in Washington in April 2002. The next month in Moscow Bush and Putin issued a statement promising "to develop bilateral cooperation on a mutually beneficial basis in accordance with

respective national energy strategies and reduce volatility and enhance predictability of global energy markets."54 The first meeting of a new US-Russia dialog convened in Houston in October 2002, attended by the two sides' energy and commerce ministers and dozens of oil and gas company executives.<sup>55</sup> Russian producers hoped for access to the US market, where margins are higher and demand more buoyant than Europe, whose oil consumption is flat due to high taxes and conservation policies. The US government also promised to support Russian entry into the World Trade Organization, and to lift the 1974 Jackson-Vanik amendment which tied Russia's trade status to its emigration procedures. In return, there was talk of the creation of a US-Russian Strategic Energy Reserve, whereby the US would pay for reservoirs of Russian oil at sites such as Singapore and Nova Scotia, which could be released in the event of a global market squeeze. The American side did acknowledge there were some "challenges" still to be overcome - such as the need for Russia to establish a clear legal framework and expanded export infrastructure. The Americans were still pushing for the revival of PSA agreements, which the Russian participants thought were no longer needed. Mikhail Khodorkovsky was an enthusiastic participant in the Houston gathering, arguing that "Russia is a quite stable place" while recognizing that "there is clear resistance within the Russian energy sector elite and parts of the Russian government to changing the status quo."<sup>56</sup> The next year saw Russia attending an OPEC meeting for the first time as an observer in June 2003, followed by a state visit by Crown Prince Abdullah to Moscow in September 2003.

Even at the time, many independent American observers were skeptical about the scope for closer US-Russian cooperation. Victor and Victor wrote:<sup>57</sup>

"Both governments do have a durable common interest in boosting Russia's oil exports: this benefits the United States through a more diverse world supply and helps Russia by creating revenue and jobs. Intergovernmental relations, however, are not capable of exerting much influence over the business conditions that actually determine private investment in Russia's oil sector."

However, the tide of US-Russia relations turned decisively for the worse in the course of 2003. The arrest of several Yukos executives in July was followed by the detention of Khodorkovsky himself in October, on grounds of tax evasion. That dramatic step came just one year after the heady Houston summit, and just six months after Khodorkovsky had signed a pipeline agreement in the Kremlin in the presence of Putin and President Hu Jintao of China. Khodorkovsky's arrest was triggered by his political ambitions, and Putin's fear that Khodorkovsky could help non-government parties gain a strong foothold in the upcoming December 2003 State Duma elections. The main fear was that a Khodorkovsky-backed candidate could challenge Putin for the presidency in the March 2004 election.

In the wake of Khodorkovsky's arrest the pro-Kremlin United Russia went on to a sweeping victory in the December 2003 State Duma elections, and Putin sailed to re-election in 2004. Later that year, Putin announced the abolition of direct elections for regional governors. Russia's return to a centralized, authoritarian system of power seemed complete. In the meantime Khodorkovsky was sentenced to nine years in jail for tax fraud (reduced to eight on appeal), while Yukos assets were progressively seized for tax arrears and sold to the state-owned Rosneft.

The Khodorkovsky affair vividly illustrated the close connections between domestic and international politics. The deterioration in US-Russian relations was not simply caused by Putin's desire to consolidate his domestic power base. It also reflected a growing rift between Moscow and Washington due to international developments. The US-led invasion of Iraq in March 2003 was vocally opposed by Putin (and by the leaders of France and Germany). The US-backed "Rose Revolution" in Georgia in December 2003 set off alarm bells in the Kremlin, who saw a new US plot to encircle Russia's borders with pro-Western governments. A year later the "Orange Revolution" in Ukraine replicated the victory of pro-Western forces in Georgia. That was followed by a "Tulip Revolution" in Kyrgyzstan in March 2005.

Russia's testy reaction to these developments included a temporary shut-down in Ukraine's gas supplies in January 2006, a step that stoked European anxieties about their dependency on Russian energy. The US saw an authoritarian revival in Russia on both the domestic and international front – a development fueled by the surge of revenue due to the rising price of oil. Speaking in Vilnius, Lithuania in May 2006, US Vice President Cheney accused Russia of using energy as "an instrument of intimidation and blackmail." It became common to talk about Russia as an "energy superpower." For example, US National Intelligence Director John Negroponte described Russia as an "energy superpower" (albeit a "regional" one) in a January 2007 Congressional briefing on "Current and Future Threats to the United States" – a point that was not lost on Russian observers. Moscow wants to protect itself against future threats by building up its military muscle and by trying to use its energy exports as a political weapon. Hostile countries will be punished by denial of energy supplies, while friendly powers will be rewarded by investments boosting energy supplies, perhaps a share for their companies in developing Russian oil and gas fields, and maybe even a price discount.

Over the five years since the Yukos affair, Russia's oil sector has been effectively re-nationalized. Apart from Rosneft's absorption of Yukos, Sibneft was forcibly sold to Gazprom. The future of Russian development is now in the hands of state-owned oil and gas corporations, directly controlled by the Kremlin officials who sit on their boards of directors. There are grave concerns that these quasi-political entities will focus their efforts on rewarding insider cronies and maintaining populist price subsidies. They are less likely to make a priority of efficiency and rational investment planning.

The exclusion of TNK/BP from the Kovykta gas field and of Shell from the Sakhalin II energy project in 2006-7 were other clear signals of the change in course. A new subsoil resources law will bar foreign companies from more than 50% ownership of any field deemed "strategic."

The Russian government is confident that Russian oil and gas companies have the managerial skills to be the lead investors on new projects, contracting with Western firms for technical services as necessary. In ten years time we will have some idea whether they are correct. But in the meantime these developments mean that US companies can only hope for service contracts and other junior roles in Russia's burgeoning energy empire.

# SIGNS OF PROGRESS

While the overall prospects for the future of US-Russia energy relations look rather dim, there have been some positive developments in the last couple of years. Among them was the US acceptance of Russia's bid for entry to the World Trade Organization (WTO) in November 2006. 60 The US had been holding out for Russian concessions on food imports, liberalization of the market for financial services, and improved intellectual property rights legislation. Russia had been negotiating for WTO entry for 13 years, and the US was the main hold-out in the round of bilateral negotiations with member countries. After the two sides failed to close a deal at the G8 summit in Petersburg in June 2006, Russia's patience was exhausted. Moscow slapped a ban on US chicken imports citing sanitary concerns and passed up a \$3 billion option to buy 22 Boeing 787 airliners. The WTO entry issue has some symbolic significance for the US-Russian relationship, but more than a year has passed (during which Ukraine was accepted for WTO entry), and it is still unclear whether Russia will actually join the organization.

Global warming remains an area of some promise for US-Russia relations. Although the two countries stand on opposite sides of the energy fence as an energy importer and exporter respectively, they are both huge consumers of energy – nos. 1 and 3 in the world league table of greenhouse gas emitters (with China as no. 2). This means that they have a common interest in developing technologies and incentive systems to promote *mutual* action to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Russia's energy use per unit of GDP is three times that of Europe, so there is massive scope for cooperative cost-saving. Russia agreed to join the Kyoto protocol in May 2004, after the

European Union gave up its insistence that Russia liberalize its internal gas market and agreed to support Russian entry to the WTO. But the US has to forge a domestic political consensus for its *own* entry into the Kyoto process before it can start making deals with Russia. Interestingly, even the Pentagon is recognizing the problem. The Defense Department released a report on climate change in 2003, and in 2007 sponsored a CNA Corporation report "National Security and the Threat of Climate Change."

If Democrats gain control of the White House and Congress in 2008, we *might* see a major shift in US energy security policy, away from unilateralism and output maximization, towards multilateralism and conservation. But then again we might not: the domestic policy process has built up around the existing energy paradigm for half a century, and will be hard to transform.

In any event, Russia is unlikely to feature prominently in US policy. Policy papers advocating conservation in the US rarely mention Russia as a relevant actor. <sup>62</sup> A recent study by the Brookings Institution grudgingly concedes that "Russia will remain a major energy player on the global market for the foreseeable future." <sup>63</sup> But as a high-cost producer with no excess capacity it will not be a market maker. The study also doubts whether the Russian oil and gas recovery is sustainable, since "Behind the scenes, Russia's entire political and economic system is extremely tenuous."

Either way, it seems that US policy will continue to move in the direction of isolating Russia. If Russian oil and gas stagnates, due to lack of competition and bureaucratic inertia, then the US will have to look elsewhere for increments to the global energy market. If on the other hand Russia's oil and gas output grows, it will be seen as a strategic threat, given its willingness to use those petro-rubles to project Russian political influence

## **CONCLUSION**

Putin told a government meeting in February 2008:

"A fierce battle for resources is unfolding, and the whiff of gas or oil is behind many conflicts, foreign policy actions and diplomatic demarches. It is understandable that the world should be showing growing interest in Russia and in Eurasia in general. God was generous in giving us natural resources. The result is that we are running up against repeats of the old 'containment' policy more and more often. But what this usually boils down to, essentially, are attempts to impose unfair competition on us and secure access to our resources."

The past 15 years has seen the rise and fall of hopes for a breakthrough to partnership in US-Russia relations. Despite the ups and downs of the relationship, US energy policy towards Russia has remained fairly consistent. Key elements of the enduring US official policy remain as follows:

- Russia will need Western capital and technology to develop its oil and gas reserves. This is best done through foreign direct investment in projects where foreign companies have majority control.
- More oil and gas fields need to be developed and brought on stream as quickly as possible.
- New producers outside Russia should be encouraged as quickly as possible. Alternative export routes to bring their oil to world markets without transiting Russia are a priority.
- Oil and gas transit should not be a state monopoly and should not be used as a political weapon.

On almost every point, Russian policy has become diametrically opposed to US interests. Under Putin, the state sector's control has risen from 30 to 70 percent, and even Russian private companies are not allowed to have a majority stake, let alone foreign companies. Flush with cash, the Russian government is in no hurry to boost oil and gas production in the short run. Russia has tried its best to block or delay the construction of alternative export pipelines across the Caucasus and has used the North Steam and South Stream natural gas pipeline projects to forge closer ties with Germany, Italy and other partners while stymieing European efforts to develop a common strategy to decrease their dependency on Russia.

Overall, US energy policy towards the former Soviet Union has been something of a disappointment. This is partly because of the inconsistency of the policy itself, and partly due to Russia's success in implementing its own policy agenda which runs contrary to many of the US goals. US policy towards the post-soviet states was predicated on false optimism about the speed of the transition to "market democracy," and on reservations about Russia's reliability as a strategic partner. US policy towards energy security has rested on a myopic assumption that cheap oil supplies can be secured from the Gulf for the foreseeable future.

## **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

Antholis, William and Strobe Talbott. "Tackling trade and climate change," Opportunity 08 Series, Brookings Institution, Washington, DC, February 2007.

Aron, Leon. "The YUKOS affair," *Russian Outlook* no. 2 (Fall 2003), American Enterprise Institute, Washington, DC.

Aron, Leon. "Russia's oil: natural abundance and political shortages," *Russian Outlook* no. 2 (spring 2006), American Enterprise Institute, Washington, DC.

Baker Institute, "U.S.-Russia commercial energy summit," Houston, TX: Baker Institute Study 21, February 2003.

Baker Institute. "The strategic and geopolitical implications of Russian energy supply, security and pricing," Houston, TX: Baker Institute Study 23, October 2003.

Bentley, R.W. "Viewpoints on the global oil peak," *Energy Policy*, vol. 35, no. 9, Sept. 2007: 4763-64.

Birol, Fatih. World Energy Outlook 2006. Paris: International Energy Authority, 2006.

Bronson, Rachel. *Thicker than Oil: America's Uneasy Partnership with Saudi Arabia*. New York: Oxford University Press, 2006.

"The Russian Federation," Energy Security Series, October 2006, Brookings Institution, Washington, DC.

Bousseni. Sadek and Catherine Locatelli. "Towards a more coherent oil policy in Russia?," *OPEC Review*, vol. 29, no. 2, June 2005: 85-100.

Cavallo, Michelle. "Oil prices and the U.S. trade deficit," *Economic Letter*, Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco, 22 September 2006.

Crandall, Maureen. "Realism on Caspian energy: Over-hyped and under-risked," National Defense University, paper at Columbia University, New York, November 30, 2006.

Deutch, John, Anne Lauvergeon and Widhyawan Prawiraatmadja. *Energy Security and Climate Change*. Washington, DC: Trilateral Commission, 2007.

Elkind, Jonathan. "Building a secure energy future," Opportunity 08 Series, Brookings Institution, Washington, DC, August 2007.

Ellman, Michael, ed.. Russia's Oil and Natural Gas. Bonanza or Curse?. London: Anthem Press, 2006.

Gaidar, Yegor. *Collapse of an Empire. Lessons for Modern Russia*. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 2007.

Grace, John D. Russian Oil Supply. New York: Oxford University Press, 2005.

Gustafson, Thane. Crisis Amid Plenty: The Politics of Soviet Energy Under Brezhnev and Gorbachev. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1989.

Hill, Fiona. *Energy Empire: Oil, Gas and Russia's Revival*. London: The Foreign Policy Centre, 2004.

Holt, Jim. "It's the Oil," London Review of Books, October 18, 2007.

Hodgson, Godfrey, "Oil and American politics," Open Democracy, October 2, 2005, www.opendemocacy.net.

*International Energy Outlook 2006.* Washington, DC.: Department of Energy, Energy Information Administration., 2006.

Juneja, Harpriye A. "The Emergence of Russia as potential energy superpower and implications for US energy security in the 21st Century." Dusseldorf: Institute for International Affairs, January 2005.

Kalicki, Jan and David Goldwyn, eds. *Energy and Security. Toward a New Foreign Policy Strategy*. Washington, DC: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2005.

Kim, Younkyoo. *The Resource Curse in a Post-Communist Regime: Russia in Comparative Perspective*. London: Ashgate, 2003.

Klare, Michael T. *Blood and Oil. The Dangers and Consequences of America's Growing Dependency on Imported Petroleum*. New York: Henry Holt, 2004.

Lloyd, Bob. "The Commons revisited," Energy Policy, vol. 35, no. 1, November 2007: 5806-18.

Macpherson, Hugh et al, eds. *Emerging Threats to Energy Security and Stability*. New York: Springer, 2005.

Milov, Vladimir, Leonard L. Coburn and Igor Danchenko. "Russia's energy policy, 1992–2005," *Eurasian Geography and Economics*, no. 3, May-June 2006: 310–38.

National Energy Policy Development Group. *National Energy Policy. Reliable, Affordable and Environmentally Sound Energy Policy for America's Future*. Washington, DC: NEPDG, May 2001.

National Environment Trust. America, Oil & National Security. Washington, DC: NET, 2002.

Noreng, Oystein. "Restructuring world economic power relations through high oil prices," Washington, DC: New America Foundation, April 25, 2007.

Polski, Margaret. "The new institutional economics of energy security," paper at the International Society for New Institutional Economics, Boulder, CO, September 21-24, 2006.

Ratliff, William. Russia's Oil in America's future. Stanford, CA: Hoover Press, 2003.

Rebucci, Alessandro and Nikola Spatafora. "Oil prices and global imbalances," ch. 5 in *IMF World Economic Outlook* (April 2006): 71-96.

Roberts, Paul. *The End of Oil: On the Edge of a Perilous New World*. New York: Mariner Books, 2005.

Rutland, Peter "Russia and the WTO: Deal, or no deal?," National Bureau of Asian Research, Special Report no. 12, March 2007, Washington, DC.

Sandalow, David. Freedom From Oil: How the Next President Can End the United States' Oil Addiction. New York: Mcgraw Hill, 2007.

Simmons, Matthew R. Twilight in the Desert. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, 2005.

Starr, S. Frederick and Svante Cornell, eds. *The Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan Pipeline*. *Oil Window to the West*. Washington, DC: SAIS, Johns Hopkins University, 2005.

Strahan, David. *The Last Oil Shock: Survival Guide to the Imminent Extinction of Petroleum Man.* London: John Murray, 2007.

Stern, Jonathan. *The Future of Russian Gas and Gazprom*. New York: Oxford University Press, 2005.

Stulberg, Adam. Well-Oiled Diplomacy: Strategic Manipulation and Russia's Energy Statecraft in Eurasia. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press, 2007.

Talbott, Strobe. The Russia Hand. New York: Random House, 2002.

Tomson, William and Rudiger Ahrend, "Realizing the oil supply potential of the CIS," Paris: OECD, 18 May 2006.

Victor, David G. and Nadejda M. Victor, "Axis of Oil?," *Foreign Affairs*, vol. 82, no. 2, March/April 2003: 47-61.

Watkins, G.C. "Oil scarcity: what have the past three decades revealed?," *Energy Policy*, vol. 34, no. 5, 2006: 508–14.

Weisser, Helmut. "The security of gas supply—a critical issue for Europe?," *Energy Policy*, vol. 35, no. 1, 2007: 1–5.

Yergin, Daniel. *The Prize. The Epic Quest for Oil, Money and Power*. New York: The Free Press, 1993.

Figure 1(a) US trade with Russia, 1995-2006 (Russian data)

	1995	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006
Exports to	4,315	4,644	4,198	3,989	4,216	6,624	6,323	8,922
US (\$ mn)								
% total *	6.8	5.2	4.9	4.4	3.7	4.4	3.0	3.0
Imports from US	2,648	2,694	3,253	2,980	2,692	3,200	4,563	6,397
(\$ mn)								
% total *	8.0	12.1	10.6	8.3	6.1	5.5	5.7	4.6

<sup>\*</sup> Percent of all Russian trade outside CIS.

Source: http://www.gks.ru/free\_doc/2007/b07\_12/25-05.htm

Figure 1 (b) US trade with Russia, 2005-07 (US data)

	2005	2006	2007 (11 months)
Exports	3,658	4,215	6,148
% of total	0.4	0.4	0.6
US exports			
Imports	15,325	19,642	17,675
% of total	0.9	1.1	1.0
US imports			

Source: http://dataweb.usitc.gov/

http://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/statistics/highlights/index.html

Figure 2 Petrocarbon production and reserves in the Former Soviet Union

OIL	Proven Reserves	2005 production	2010 Projection	
	(barrels)	production	Trojection	
Russia	68 bn	9.48 mn	?	
Kazakhstan	15-22 bn	1.29 mn	1.7 mn	
Azerbaijan	7 bn	0.44 mn	1-1.2 mn	
GAS	Proven Reserves (trn cu. ft.)	2005 production	2010 Projection	
Russia	1,680	22.4	23.4	
Turkmenistan	71	2.08	3.50	
Uzbekistan	66	1.97	3.20	
Kazakhstan	65	0.84	1.24	
Azerbaijan	30	0.18	0.7	

Source: US Energy Information Administration, www.eia.doe.gov

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Thane Gustafson, *Crisis Amid Plenty: The Politics of Soviet Energy Under Brezhnev and Gorbachev* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1989). The Friendship oil pipeline line was built in 1964, and following West Germany's agreement to buy Soviet natural gas in 1970 the Soyuz (1978), Urengoi (1983) and Yamal (1997) pipelines were built.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Matthew R. Simmons, *Twilight in the Desert* (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, 2005); Rachel Bronson, *Thicker than Oil: America's Uneasy Partnership with Saudi Arabia* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2006).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Edward Morse and Amy Myers Jaffe, "OPEC in confrontation with globalization," in *Energy and Security. Toward a New Foreign Policy Strategy*, ed. Jan Kalicki and David Goldwyn (Washington, DC: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2005), 77. The world price fell from \$20 to \$10 a barrel "nearly overnight." <sup>4</sup>Yegor Gaidar, *Collapse of an Empire. Lessons for Modern Russia* (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 2007), ch. 3. The Soviet Union lost \$7 billion oil revenue 1984-87. (p. 131)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> John D. Grace, *Russian Oil Supply* (Oxford University Press, 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Strobe Talbott, *The Russia Hand* (New York: Random House, 2002).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Talbott, *Russia Hand*, p. 264.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> According to the Conoco chair Archie Dunham speaking at the U.S.-Russia Commercial Energy Summit, Baker Institute Study, 21 (February 2003), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Grace, Russian Oil, p. 146.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Grace, Russian Oil, p. 119.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Erin Arvedlund, "Conoco wins LUKoil bid," New York Times, September 30, 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Igor Tomberg, "Russia has outgrown PSA," RIA Novosti, September 20, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Jad Mouawad, "Quest for new energy supplies is becoming tougher," *International Herald Tribune*, October 8, 2007.

<sup>14</sup> www.getty.com

<sup>15</sup> http://www.economagic.com/doeme.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> www.eia.doe.gov, 29 January 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Jonathan Stern, *The Future of Russian Gas and Gazprom* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> LNG Observer, vol. 4, no. 3, July 1, 2007. LNG still only accounts for 7 percent of total gas consumption.

<sup>19</sup> Helmut Weisser, "The security of gas supply—a critical issue for Europe?," *Energy Policy* 35, 1 (2007): 1–5.

<sup>20</sup> "Gazprom drops Baltic LNG," Reuters, February 2, 2008.

<sup>21</sup> "BP and Gazprom announce LNG supply deal," BP press release, 13 September 2006, www.bp.com; www.gazprom.ru/eng/articles/article21387.shtml Norway's Statoil is a partner in the Cove Point, Maryland regasification plant.

<sup>22</sup> Statement of Oil and Gas Business Development Mission to Russia, September 21, 2003, at: http://trade.gov/doctm/russia 0903.html

<sup>23</sup> UNCTAD country profiles, www.unctad.org

<sup>24</sup> Federal State Statistics Service www.gks.ru. Legally reported capital exports amount to some 5 percent of Russian GDP.

<sup>25</sup> FDI in Brief, www.unctad.org

<sup>26</sup> Municipal network for Energy Efficiency, www.munee.org/; www.cenef.ru/

<sup>27</sup> Daniel Yergin, *The Prize. The Epic Quest for Oil, Money and Power* (New York: The Free Press, 1993).

<sup>28</sup> David Sandalow, *Freedom From Oil: How the Next President Can End the United States' Oil Addiction* (New York: Mcgraw Hill, 2007).

<sup>29</sup> International Energy Outlook 2006 (Washington, DC: Department of Energy, Energy Information Administration, 2006).

<sup>30</sup> Polski, 2006.

<sup>31</sup> Yergin notes that the 1990s was a decade of "overconfidence." Daniel Yergin, "Energy security and markets," ch. 2 in Kalicki and Goldwyn, *Energy*, p. 53.

<sup>32</sup> This from a liberal think-tank report, National Environment Trust, 2002.

<sup>33</sup> In addition to Klare, see the articles by Holt and Hodgson.

<sup>34</sup> In October 1999 Centcom was broadened to include Central Asia (but not Caucasus). Klare, *Blood*, p. 137.

<sup>35</sup> In his autobiography, former Fed Chairman Alan Greenspan writes "I am saddened that it is politically inconvenient to acknowledge what everyone knows: the Iraq war is largely about oil." Cited in Bob Woodward, "Greenspan is critical of Bush in memoir," *Washington Post*, September 15, 2007. See also David Strahan, *The Last Oil Shock: Survival Guide to the Imminent Extinction of Petroleum Man* (London: John Murray, 2007), ch. 1.

<sup>36</sup> Cited in Itar-Tass, 19 January 2008.

<sup>37</sup> Kalicki and Goldwyn, *Energy*, "Introduction."

<sup>38</sup> Chapter 1 in Kalicki and Goldwyn, *Energy*, p. 30.

<sup>39</sup> Oystein Noreng, "Restructuring world economic power relations through high oil prices," New America Foundation, Washington, DC, April 25, 2007; "Oil's Dark Secret." *The Economist*. August 12, 2006.

<sup>40</sup> Lex, "US energy policy," *Financial Times*, October 4, 2007.

<sup>41</sup> Michelle Cavallo, "Oil prices and the U.S. trade deficit," *Economic* Letter, Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco, September 22, 2006. See also Alessandro Rebucci and Nikola Spatafora, "Oil prices and global imbalances," ch. 5 in *IMF World Economic Outlook* (April 2006): 71-96; Bob Lloyd, "The Commons revisited," *Energy Policy*, 35, 1 (November 2007): 5806-18.

<sup>42</sup> Jane Mayer, "Contract Sport: What did the Vice-President do for Halliburton?," *New Yorker*, February 16-23, 2004.

<sup>43</sup> National Energy Policy Development Group, 2001.

<sup>44</sup>Maureen Crandall, "Realism on Caspian energy: Over-hyped and under-risked," National Defense University, paper at Columbia University, New York, November 30, 2006.

<sup>45</sup> David Leppard, "BP accused of backing 'arms for oil' coup," *Sunday Times*, March 26, 2000.

<sup>46</sup> Jonathan Elkind, "Economic implications," in, *The Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan Pipeline. Oil Window to the West*, ed. S. Frederick Starr and Svante Cornell (Washington, DC: SAIS, Johns Hopkins University, 2005), ch. 3, p. 42.

<sup>47</sup> "The NEPD Group recommends that the President direct the Secretaries of State, Commerce, and Energy to support the BTC oil pipeline as it demonstrates its commercial viability." National Energy Policy Group, 2001, ch 8, p. 19.

<sup>48</sup> Simon Clark, "BP's Caspian Pipeline needs greater scrutiny," Bloomberg News, February 6, 2007.

<sup>49</sup> Judy Dempsey, "Russia signs deal for gas pipeline along Caspian Sea," *New York Times*, December 21, 2007.

18, 2006).

55 "U.S.-Russia Commercial Energy Summit," Baker Institute Study 21 (February 2003).

<sup>56</sup> Ibid., p. 11.

<sup>57</sup> David G. Victor and Nadejda M. Victor, "Axis of Oil?," *Foreign Affairs*, 82, 2, (March/April 2003): 47-61, 47. They were however wrong about oil prices dropping, and wrong about Putin's inability to influence the oil sector. See also William Ratliff, *Russia's Oil in America's Future*, (Stanford, CA: Hoover Press, 2003). <sup>58</sup> "Vice President's remarks at the Vilnius Conference," May 4, 2006,

www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2006/05/

- <sup>59</sup> Artur Blinov, "Moscow's oil is the chief source of threats to America," *Nezavisimaya gazeta*, January 15, 2007.
- <sup>60</sup> Peter Rutland, "Russia and the WTO: Deal, or no deal?," Special Report no. 12, (Washington, DC.: National Bureau of Asian Research, March 2007).

<sup>61</sup> Daniel Yergin, "China and America need not be energy rivals," Financial Times, May 20, 2007.

- <sup>62</sup> See for example Jonathan Elkind, "Building a secure energy future," Opportunity 08 Series, (Washington, DC: Brooking Institution, August 2007), which concentrates on conservation as the new paradigm, with no mention of Russia or Central Asia.
- <sup>63</sup> Brookings Institution, 2006.
- <sup>64</sup> President Vladimir Putin, "Speech at expanded meeting of the State Council on Russia's development strategy through to 2020," February 8, 2008, www.kremlin.ru

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> It met as the Shanghai Five in 1996 (China, Russia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan), and took the SCO name in 2001, when Uzbekistan joined.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Harpriye A. Juneja, "The Emergence of Russia as potential energy superpower and implications for US energy security in the 21st Century," (Dusseldorf: Institute for International Affairs, January 2005). <sup>52</sup> William Tomson and Rudiger Ahrend, "Realizing the oil supply potential of the CIS," (Paris: OECD, May

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Leon Aron, "The YUKOS affair," *Russian Outlook* 2 (fall 2003), American Enterprise Institute, Washington, DC; Leon Aron, "Russia's oil: natural abundance and political shortages," *Russian Outlook* 2 (spring 2006), American Enterprise Institute, Washington, DC. The US itself seems to have stayed on the sidelines of the great debate over Russian oil exports to Asia – whether to build the pipeline to China or to a sea port, and whether to build the pipeline at all. The US support for their Japanese ally in this debate has been distinctly lukewarm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> "Joint statement by President George W. Bush and President Vladimir V. Putin on the new US-Russian energy dialogue," May 24, 2002, www.whitehouse.gov